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2020 LEGION NATIONAL CONVENTION – FACTORS AND OPTIONS – updated 14 Apr 20 
 
 
From Strategic Site Selection: 
 
Note:  Strategic Site Selection is the company used by Dominion Command to assist in the 
selection and coordination of the facilities required to host the national convention. 
 
24  March 2020 – “Thank you for reaching out regarding the convention in August. We’ve 
definitely been dealing with a lot of cancellations, and really becoming experts in navigating those 
conversations with hotel. 
 
For the most part, we have not seen many cancellations / postponements for anything beyond 
June. Anything between now and end of May, hotels have been pretty good with accepting Force 
Majeure, waiving cancellation, and refunding deposits when needed. Beyond May however, it 
does become a bit tricky. Every province is handling things a bit differently as well, so we have to 
reference the government legislation in the specific province where the program is being held.  
 
The good news is that most of the hotel contracts have waived attrition, so we should be ok with 
those. 
 
The ones that we would need to really focus on are the convention centre and the command block 
with the Delta.  In looking at the Delta, currently we fall in the 5 month cancellation range which 
is 65% of estimated room revenue. Once we fall to the next level (4 months out) the cancellation 
jumps to 100% of guestroom revenue and 50% of F&B. 
 
With TCU Place, the current cancellation would be 30% of rental and F&B. Once we are within 3 
months however, that goes to 50%. 
 
My suggestion at this point Danny would be to wait a few weeks until April 13. At that point we 
reassess to see where everything is at regarding travel bans, large meetings, etc. Should you 
decide to postpone, we then contact the venues, have those conversations, and look to move 
everything to 2021. And if the plan is to cancel outright, we would still have the 5 days before 
falling into the next cancellation tier with Delta should we not be able to exercise Force Majeure. 
 
Additionally if the decision ends up being to cancel or postpone, we are going to take the position 
of Force Majeure with the venues, and try to have all fees waived. Failing that, we would be 
looking to negotiate 100% of any deposits to be applied towards a future program, and waive the 
cancellation fees.  
 
The only thing we can guarantee of course is what is in the contracts, however most of the time 
the venues are willing to work with us on securing future business. This is where I would be 
looping in Tourism as well. They do not want to see a full cancellation either; would much rather 
just have you postpone the program till next year I’m sure.” 
 
9 April 2020 – “Right now we’ve cancelled everything pretty much through to the end of June. 
We have groups inquiring about cancelling into August, September, and later into the Fall as well. 
Some have cancelled already, however most are still hoping to move forward. 
  
My opinion on this is that as much as we all would love to see the program take place this year, 
there is a chance you would see a significant drop in attendance. It is going to take a bit of time I 
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believe for people to get over the fear of travel and gathering in large groups even once the 
government bans are lifted. Since 2021 is an open year, it may make more sense to move to 
2021 dates, and hopefully all will have levelled out by then.  
  
Either way we’re here to support the decision that is made. Whether we need to negotiate 
addendums to move the program to 2021, or perhaps negotiate attrition in anticipation of running 
a smaller convention this year.” 
 
Noteworthy Event Cancellations due to the pandemic: 

 2020 Olympics (Japan) – was scheduled for Jul/Aug 2020 

 City of Toronto has cancelled all mass gatherings through June 30. It will review the 
decision every two weeks. 

 The American Legion’s 102nd National Convention, originally scheduled for Louisville, 
Ky., Aug. 28 – Sept. 3, 2020, is canceled due to public-health concerns, ongoing 
restrictions and uncertainties related to the global coronavirus-COVID-19 pandemic. 

 
 
From C&L Chairman; 
 
“DOMINION CONVENTION WHEN HELD: 
 
Article 901 of the General By-Laws. A Dominion Convention shall be held at least once in every 
two years at such time and place as the Dominion Executive Council may decide; provided that, 
with the unanimous consent of all Provincial Commands, a three-year interval may be allowed 
between conventions” 
 
It would not simply  be a matter of 2/3 in favour vote by the DEC to suspend the unanimous 
consent requirement in bylaw  section 901 because this is simply a paraphrased quote from the 
Act to Incorporate which cannot legally be waived except by parliament. Provincial Presidents in 
my view, need the consent of their PECs before stating their consent unconditionally. 
 
The Act To Incorporate: 
 
“7. (1) A dominion convention shall be held at least once every two years. Provided that with the 
unanimous consent of all provincial commands a three year interval may be allowed between 
conventions.” 
 
It is recommended that Provincial Commands consult with their PECs prior to a vote being taken. 
 
Current Possible Cost for Cancellation; 
 
Total owed to Delta Command block - $144,396.85 at the 65% cancellation fee.  100% on 20 May 
(was originally 20 Apr however delayed by one month on request of the Legion). 
 
TCU – 30% of contract value of $40,550 =  $12,165   
 
Total: $145,612.85 amount of loss for cancellation by 20 May. 
 
Note:  Keep in mind that it is anticipated that these funds can be used to host on an alternate date 
without loss.  
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Possible Alternate Dates; 
 
The planning for events of this nature take place years in advance so the schedule for the facilities 
required to host have already been booked through next year making alternate dates limited.  
Keeping in mind that the planning of the Local Arrangements Committee is also an essential 
element the choice for site location is very much limited to Saskatoon.  
 
As such we have researched the availability of the facilities in Saskatoon between Sep-Oct 2020 
and May to Sep 2021 and the following dates have been confirmed as an alternate based on the 
availability of the TCU Place and the Delta Bessborough: 
 
August 5 – 12, 2021, or August 12 – 19, 2021 
 
As the first proposed date conflicts with the Legion Nationals (4-10 Aug) the only option would be 
12-19 August 21.  In case of a delay we have tentatively booked this date and have been given 
the date/time with the caveat that we would have to commit should another organization want to 
book on these dates. 
 
 
2022 Convention; 
 
The planning for the 2022 Convention is underway for Saint John, NB. Based on any decision 
being made reference the 2020 convention to delay a renegotiation of the current contracts would 
have to be managed which would include the availability of facilities on an alternate date.  
Currently the penalties for outright cancellation would be under $10,000.  
 
 
Delegate Travel; 
 
Most delegates travelling to the convention will travel by air.  The current situation does not allow 
the ability to preplan as airlines have laid off workers/pilots and reduced routes throughout 
Canada.  Additionally several provinces (NS, QC) has restricted out of province travel with NS 
requiring all that enter the province to go under a 14 day quarantine – QC prohibits non-essential 
travel into the province.  All to say that when the air travel option opens up again there will be 
administrative difficulties for delegates to get the flights they want and to feel comfortable in the 
availability of choice. 
 
 
2020 Convention Preparation; 
 
The planning for the convention remains in effect and needs to carry on in order to ensure all 
requirements are met.  Only the invitation letters have been delayed as there needs to be certainty 
with a confirmed date in order to prevent confusion and needless repetition.  The final site visit of 
7-10 May has been delayed due to group size restrictions in SK (max 10 people)  and needs to 
be rescheduled. 
 
 
Resolutions: 
 
Resolutions have also posed a problem as Branches have been ordered closed therefore 
preventing the initiation and approval of such resolutions.  The current due date for receipt of 
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Dominion Convention resolutions at Dominion Command is 3 May 2020.  This provides time for 
review by the respective Dominion Command Committee and for the resolution to be included in 
the Convention Reports and Resolutions book, which must be printed and mailed to all Branches 
6 weeks prior to convention (GBL 919.e).  Resolutions received at Dominion Command after the 
3 May deadline are considered as late resolutions (GBL 919.d); those of a routine nature will be 
returned to Provincial Commands and urgent resolutions will be reviewed and considered.  With 
Branch closures, this 3 May deadline is now unmanageable for those branches that intended to 
submit resolutions. 
 
As of 20 Mar 20 – DEC Decision: “The deadline date for submission of Dominion Convention 
resolutions remains unchanged, with all resolutions received after that date considered as late 
resolutions.  HOWEVER, all late resolutions will receive consideration at the pre-convention DEC 
meeting and none will be returned in advance of that meeting for being routine.” 
 
Currently we have less than half the half the amount of “on time” resolutions submitted in 2018 – 
in 2018 we had 55 resolutions and so far for 2020 we have 23 resolutions.  The lack of 
submissions affects the business on the floor and the time required to 
debate/approve/deny/modify. Late resolutions could bump up the number but these submissions 
would be introduced to the floor with little preparation for sober thought and debate.  
 
As stated above the Convention book needs to be completed and sent out by 1 Jul 20. 
 
 
Legion Demographics; 
 
The Legion membership demographics indicate membership age at over 70% at age 55 plus with 
a 50% plus margin of age 65 plus – the latter in the high risk zone for the effects of the Corona 
virus. 
 
 
Financial; 
 
The markets have taken a major tumble creating uncertainty with those that have retired (based 
on the retirement plan) and those seeking to achieve financial security.  Additionally the closure 
and temporary shutdown of business has left many without a pay cheque and concern for their 
financial well-being.    
 
Branches have ben shutdown for business resulting in financial hardships for may branches.  
Some Legion Branches have started Go Fund Me pages to raise funds to help pay bills during 
the period of Branch closure caused by the COVID-19 outbreak. This type of online fundraising 
is in conflict with section 129 of the General By-Laws (GBL), which places geographical limitations 
on where Branches can appeal for financial assistance.  As a result Section 129 of the GBLs was 
rescinded in its entirely effective immediately and until further notice.  With this action, Branch Go 
Fund Me pages are no longer in conflict with the GBLs and can proceed. 
 
This financial uncertainty may cause delegates/branches to rethink spending money for 
travel/accommodation and other associated costs that go with attending convention. 
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Pandemic Aftermath; 
 
Another area that needs to be considered is the state of mind of Legion delegates after the 
pandemic has run its course.  I would think that there would be a percentage (unknown) of 
delegates that will be affected by the scare of the pandemic and thus would be hesitant to go to 
convention shortly after the scare has subsided.  Of course that would depend on the longevity of 
this pandemic and its official end compared to the proximity of the convention dates.   A drop in 
attendance would affect the financial bottom line in regard to the Command Hotel and perhaps 
have members question the legitimacy of a convention with reduced numbers. 
 
 
Provincial Commands; 
 
In accordance with Article 1001 of the General By-Laws - A provincial convention for each 
Provincial Command shall be held annually or biennially as determined by the Provincial 
Command, at such time and place as the Provincial Command may decide.  Based on past data 
Provincial Conventions are held in the odd years with approx. six Provincial Conventions to be 
held prior to the Aug 2021 alternate Dominion Convention date and four on or after that date.   
 
As per the requirements of the Dominion Convention, Provincial Commands will in all probability 
have already made the reservations needed to host their conventions.  Feedback on the 
repercussions of delaying would have to be provided by the respective commands.  As well there 
is concerns in regard to delegate travel to two conventions in the same year.    
 
 
Summary:   
 
Based on the information available at this time the Legion could postpone to the one available 
date with little financial penalty (assumed).  A delay in rebooking by the Legion may also allow 
other event planners to take the date offered should another organization book it.  However as 
the pandemic continues to grow so does the uncertainty of when it will peak and retreat.  With no 
scientific background (talking about myself) and only based on the past several months (China is 
in remission after 4 months of battling the virus) the virus continues to head upwards in Canada 
and will continue this trend in the near future.  
 
 
Refer to attached Risk Assessment   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 


